MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE ADULTS & HEALTH SCRUTINY PANEL HELD ON 14TH NOVEMBER 2019, 6.30-8.50pm

PRESENT:

Councillors: Pippa Connor (Chair), Patrick Berryman, Mike Hakata, Felicia Opoku, Matt White and Helena Kania

23. FILMING AT MEETINGS

The Chair referred Members present to agenda Item 1 as shown on the agenda in respect of filming at this meeting, and Members noted the information contained therein'.

24. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Nick da Costa.

25. ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS

None.

26. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her membership of the Royal College of Nursing.

Cllr Pippa Connor declared an interest by virtue of her sister working as a GP in Tottenham.

27. DEPUTATIONS/PETITIONS/ PRESENTATIONS/ QUESTIONS

None.

28. MINUTES

Cllr Connor noted that there was an outstanding action point from the previous meeting regarding a briefing for Members on prevention and early intervention which would be followed up.

The accuracy of the minutes from the previous meeting was then agreed.



AGREED: That the minutes of the meeting held on 5th September 2019 be approved as an accurate record.

29. ST ANN'S HOSPITAL UPDATE

Andrew Wright, Director of Strategic Development at Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health NHS Trust and David Kovar, Managing Director – Haringey at Barnet, Enfield and Haringey Mental Health NHS Trust, gave a presentation to the Panel on the redevelopment of St Ann's Hospital and mental health beds.

The presentation included the following points:

- Construction on a new mental health inpatient building commenced in January and is on time and budget with the new building due to open in summer 2020. It will re-provide the three acute adult wards and the specialist eating disorders unit.
- The second phase involves improvements to the rest of the site which will start in autumn 2020 and be completed by late 2021.
- Images displayed from the slides showed the new pedestrian entranceway from St Ann's Road. One of the objectives of the new layout is to make the hospital clearer and easier for people to find their way around.
- Images were displayed of the interior of the building including a typical patient's bedroom which has en-suite facilities.
- The Trust is currently facing very significant demand pressures. There are currently 28 patients across Barnet, Enfield & Haringey who are in beds outside of these boroughs, though the average is typically about 20. The national target is to eliminate all out of area placements by 2021.
- Additional investment in Crisis Teams and Community Mental Health Teams to support people in their own homes is welcome but would not be enough on its own. The Trust is creating additional 10 beds at Edgware Hospital, which will replace 5 beds currently being used in East London, resulting in a net increase of 5 beds.
- The Trust believes that there is a need for an additional mental health ward in the area, with around 18 beds, in order to meet increasing demand.
- Figures for the Trust's current acute adult bed provision was given as follows:
 - Barnet 41
 - o Enfield 51
 - Haringey 50
 - Recovery House beds (one per Borough) 30
 - Male psychiatric intensive care beds (across the whole Trust) 14
- The solution to these challenges include partnership working across the whole system with primary care, acute hospitals and social care.

In response to questions from the Panel, Andrew Wright and David Kovar said:

- The Trust considers that the overall additional demand can be met through a combination of the net increase of 5 beds through the changes at Edgware Hospital, a new ward with 18 beds additional and further work to upstream interventions to reduce the need for beds. Dealing with delayed transfers of care could also help with this. These are cases where the patient is clinically well but where another factor, such as housing issues, prevents them from being discharged. These changes taken together would put the overall occupancy rate of the organisation as a whole at around 95%. The next stage of long-term planning would be to aim to reduce that to around 85%.
- The most important aspect of the design is having a modern environment designed specifically for mental health services users. This includes having single en-suite bedrooms, more open common space to enable socialising and a therapeutic environment, IT facilities. The building also meets the latest environmental standards. There is also a comprehensive programme of work planned to improve the model of care within the building.
- The reason that there are male psychiatric intensive care beds within the Trust are and not female ones is due to lack of demand. Camden and Islington NHS Foundation Trust has a female psychiatric ward on the St Pancras site which provides these services for the whole of the North Central London area. This would not be classified as an out of area placement.
- The mental health compact is an agreement between health and care providers in London to get organisations, including the police, to work together more effectively to support patients. The rationale is to try to prevent patients being held for too long in inappropriate locations such as in A&E or occasionally in a police cell and to ensure that they are admitted to a mental health ward as soon as possible where appropriate. However, this can further increase the pressure on mental health beds so the Trust has been actively increasing the staffing complement in the North Middlesex Hospital and improving the way that the mental health team works together with the A&E staff. However, the compact has not increased the number of patients, it just aims to get patients to the right place more quickly.
- On the funding that would be required for a new 18-bed ward, the NCL mental health board is preparing a business case for this. The capital cost is easier as it is a one-off cost but the ongoing revenue cost would be around £2.5m per year.
- A briefing would shortly be provided for the Joint Health Overview & Scrutiny
 Committee in response to the issues that had previously been raised there and
 the NCL response to the Long Term Plan will include a chapter which sets out
 much of this information in more detail.

30. HARINGEY SAFEGUARDING ADULTS BOARD - ANNUAL REPORT 2018/19

Dr Adi Cooper, Independent Chair of the Haringey Safeguarding Adults Board, introduced the Board's annual report for 2018/19. The Board is required to produce

this report as a statutory duty. The report provides details of how the Board is delivering on its annual Strategic Plan and how it is improving safeguarding for adults in Haringey. It also includes information from partners who have varying roles and responsibilities.

Dr Cooper explained that the Board meets four times a year but that much of the work is carried out through a series of sub-groups. The Safeguarding Adults Reviews sub-group covers one of the largest areas of work and looks at referrals of cases that meet the statutory criteria and to oversee all Safeguarding Adults Reviews (SARs). This year there had been a referral from the Police which didn't meet the threshold for a SAR did require the sub-group to look at issues of homelessness and rough sleeping which became a work programme for the Board. There was also a referral which led to a new priority being identified for 2019/20 to review the transitional safeguarding in conjunction with Children's Services.

In terms of SARs, workshops had been held and progress monitored on the Robert SAR which took place a couple of years ago. The report on the Ms Taylor SAR was published in February 2019 which is the second SAR published in Haringey since the Care Act 2014 was implemented. That report is summarised in the annual report. A successful workshop had recently been held on disseminating and understanding the learning from this SAR.

The Quality Assurance sub-group provides a monitoring function for the Board looking at performance information, care services and policies and procedures. It also provides a function to hold partners to account. The sub-group also looks at the data on safeguarding adults and can escalate any issues that the Board needs to consider.

The Prevention and Learning sub-group's role is to promote awareness across the Borough through actions such as events, information stalls and leaflets on issues such as modern slavery, self-neglect, fire risks and domestic abuse. There is ongoing work on training and development with a focus last year on the charity and voluntary sector to build community awareness of safeguarding.

The report also includes a summary of the Safeguarding Improvement Plan, an NCL Challenge Event bringing partners across the area together to share learning, activity data, the priorities for 2019/20 and the Strategic Plan for 2018-21.

Overall the Board is pushing to move forward each year and improve in different areas and there is a really high level of commitment from partners. There are challenges with the churn of front line staff, changes in organisational structure and pressures of demand and lack of resources on services.

In response to questions from the Panel, Dr Cooper, Beverley Tarka, Director of Adults & Health and Charlotte Pomery, AD for Commissioning said:

- That the transition issue with young people was an area that the Board looked at for a number of reasons. This included a SAR in Enfield which involved a women who was an former looked-after person from Haringey, but there are also a number of SAR cases across the country concerning young people. A recent publication called Mind the Gap from the organisation Research in Practice has highlighted the gap between safeguarding for younger children and adults but less well for adolescents in between the two systems. There is therefore a challenge for local Safeguarding Chairs to consider what should be done locally. The starting point for this is improved joint working for Adult Services and Children's Services.
- On safeguarding in care homes there is a link between poor quality care and abuse so promoting good quality care should be emphasised as a means of prevention. The Board has pushed for regular reports from commissioning colleagues on who in placed in care provision, what the quality of care is and how any problems can be managed so that care quality is monitored. Placements about the borough is a concern for the Board and the same scrutiny and monitoring needs to be in place. A wider proactive audit of out of borough placements had been carried out following the Panorama programme on Whorlton Hall. The Council does not make placements with uninspected care providers. Local inspections are carried out in between CQC inspections in response to a range of triggers.
- Progress against the priorities set out in Appendix 2 is monitored by the Board every couple of months. Mostly they are progressing but there are a couple of pieces of work that the Board was trying to do across the whole NCL area that haven't been progressed due to difficulties in getting all partners to work together. The Chair's approach to priorities has to be ambitious and stretch what the Board is trying to do which is positive but sometimes means that not every objective is achieved.
- The two multi-agency workshops previously mentioned had been about the Robert SAR. The first was on the learning from that review and the follow-up workshop was on inter-agency working. The workshop on the Ms Taylor SAR had focussed on the lessons including the recommendations of the SAR and developments since then. The full range of agencies represented on the Board had been present. There hasn't been a workshop on transitions yet but CAMHS would need to be there as their role is critical. The work on transitions has been delayed because the children's partnership arrangements have been undergoing significant change and the Haringey Children's Partnership had only just been launched in the last couple of weeks.
- The membership of the Quality Assurance sub-group is multi-agency but doesn't directly involve care workers or care providers. The data guides what the group focuses on. The increase of 12 cases of 'Care Home – Residential' as a location of abuse corresponded with a decrease of 11 cases of 'Care Home – Nursing' so this could just be a result of a coding issue. The increase

in the 'Other' category is a concern as it there are issues in determining whether this is due to data or reality. There has been some work going on nationally to develop a more consistent approach on how incidents are categorised. A significant decrease in Police referrals had resulted from work with the Police that improved triaging of safeguarding concerns.

- With regards to the fire safety measures set out at page 34 of the report, these issues are covered by CQC inspections.
- On why the Making Safeguarding Personal section on page 49 of the report stated that outcomes were recorded for only 68%, this was partly because people who are cognitively impaired and cannot articulate an outcomes are not being recorded so this is an area that requires further work to enable the wishes of individuals to be recorded.
- Newer areas of safeguarding such as modern slavery and self-neglect are areas that we are still learning to recognise, do not yet always have a clear picture of and still have relatively few referrals so we do not necessarily know the full extent.

Lauritz Hansen-Bay of the Older People's reference group suggested that neighbourhood watch groups should be provided with a safeguarding guide of what to look for as they are well placed as the largest community group in Haringey to widen the scope of safeguarding.

31. CQC UPDATE

Sujesh Sundarraj, Commissioning and Safeguarding Officer, introduced the report which covered the quality assurance functions in the Council and the CCG and the joint work with the CQC. The Council has a risk register in place for providers and inspections are carried out with different variables used to risk assess including CQC reports, whistleblowing, complaints and feedback from professionals and families.

There are four providers high on the risk register currently as set out in paragraph 2.2 of the report. These all require intervention and the outcomes are recorded on the right hand side of the table which include measures such as improvement plans and increased monitoring visits.

The report also covers the 33-bedded Ernest Dene residential care home which had closed for a two-year period for refurbishment work. This impacted on five service users, wo were then reviewed appropriately and supported to move to alternative accommodation.

A total of 13 CQC inspections had been carried out in the previous quarter (Jul-Nov 2019), 12 of which were rated 'good' and 1 rated 'requires improvement'. Out of the overall 22 locations in Haringey rated 'inadequate', 'requires improvement' or

uninspected, there are existing placements in 6 locations. Of the 16 others, there is one rated as 'inadequate' by the CQC but the service provided has now decided to close the business. As a percentage of commissioned services located in Haringey, 91% are rated good with 9% requiring improvement.

With regards to out of borough placements around 80% are in the NCL area. A lot of dialogue and information sharing takes place in the NCL quality sub-group which meets on a monthly basis.

In response to questions from the Panel, Sujesh Sundarraj, Beverley Tarka and Charlotte Pomery, said:

- That there are two residents at Osborne Grove and there is always ongoing
 work to improve the offer of care there regardless of whether it may close in the
 future. The 'requires improvement' rating has been in place for a long time
 since the last CQC inspection and staff have been working to improve the care
 provided.
- Regarding homecare services provided by another borough which do not have sufficiently high rating, these are monitored through the quality assurance process and social workers are also asked to carry out reviews.
- There are a total of 85 registered locations in Haringey which include homecare, nursing, residential supported living, etc. The placements in locations rated 'requires improvement' were pre-existing before that rating was imposed by the CQC. After this the care of the service users were reviewed.
- Asked why Peregrine House care home did not appear on the list of locations that 'requires improvement' this was because a new CQC rating of 'good' was in place following an inspection that took place earlier in the week.
- Arrangements for staffing and resources for quality assurance was constantly being reviewed and there is additional capacity through the joint work with the CCG. An additional staff role had recently been added to support quality assurance.

32. DOMESTIC VIOLENCE PERPETRATOR SERVICE

Will Maimaris, Director of Public Health, provided an update on Haringey's domestic violence perpetrator scheme. He described domestic violence as endemic with three out of ten women suffering domestic violence in their lifetime. Haringey has one of the highest levels of domestic violence in London. Haringey Council has a Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG) Strategy for 2016-2026 which has 4 key strategic priorities. The report focuses on prevention and intervention strategies which target domestic violence perpetrators. This is a new area with emerging evidence.

Haringey's programme in this area since 2016 is the Domestic Violence Intervention Project (DVIP) commissioned through the Richmond Fellowship which works closely with Children's Social Care. The programme has three core elements which are an expert risk assessment, a violence prevention programme for perpetrators and a

women's support service. The programme is currently oversubscribed with 64 referrals received in 2018/19 and 28 places commissioned. One limitation is that it is an English language programme but 60% of the men referred speak English as a second language so steps are being taken to identify community groups to train individuals as interpreters and mentors to perpetrators. The main concern with the programme is that the interventions could be taking place at an earlier stage to reduce harm. The programme also has links to other services such as the substance misuse service.

In response to questions from the Panel, Will Maimaris said:

- On whether the budget of £70,000 was too small, this was only a part of the
 overall VAWG strategy which has a budget of £700k overall. There is also a
 multi-agency MARAC where cases are discussed. However, it is important to
 recognise that this is an area where more investment is needed. Cllr Berryman
 asked for further information about how the domestic violence budget has
 changed over the last ten years and Will Maimaris said that he would send
 these details in writing. (ACTION)
- The service is stretched in terms of resources and there is a case for expansion but it is also embedded in Children's Social Care so there is other capacity there in support.
- Evidence is emerging but a literature review has been carried out which could be shared with the Panel. (ACTION) More approaches could be developed and tested in the local delivery is more funding was available.
- On whether the length of time for the interventions were sufficient to change quite entrenched behaviour, the evidence is not clear on this but there is also a question of ensuring appropriate follow up work from social care.
- On how abused men are supported, the services directly commissioned are for women and girls as the vast majority of victims are women and girls but there are some nationally provided programmes for men.

The Panel requested that a further update on this topic is provided in around 9 months time. (ACTION)

33. PERFORMANCE UPDATE - Q1 (2019/20)

Charlotte Pomery presented the performance indicators for the People priority for Q1 of 2019/20. This includes three outcome measures on children & young people although parts of these cover some of the transition issues. In terms of Adults & Health the two areas of focus are outcome 7 on healthy and fulfilling lives and outcome 8 on strong communities. Will Maimaris said that one of the indicators, healthy life expectancy, is the years lived in good health and there is a significant gap of 15 years between the west and east of the borough which underpins all of the efforts that the Council is making on public health.

Charlotte Pomery said that the Green-Amber indicator on non-elective admissions to hospital and the Green indicator on delayed transfers of care reflects the partnership work carried out through the Better Care Fund. The indicator on the proportion of adult safeguarding cases with risks removed or reduced is also on track. The proportion of residents with a high happiness score had not recently been surveyed which is why it is grey in the report. Similarly data is not always regularly available for some of the Strong Communities indicators so some of these are grey as well. Overall, the relevant parts of the performance wheel are green, amber or grey.

Asked how happiness is measured, Charlotte Pomery said that this is typically done through a survey using the Royal Edinburgh score. Asked about enabling more people to walk and cycle, Will Maimaris said that a briefing note on active travelling had been provided for a previous scrutiny panel meeting which could be recirculated. (ACTION) There is also a Physical Activity Strategy for the Borough. Cllr Connor commented that though the physical activity indicator was green, Haringey was still well behind some other boroughs such as Islington. Charlotte Pomery said that quite ambitious targets had been set and that green indicators mean that the target is on track and not necessarily that everything is as good as it could be.

Asked about the healthy life expectancy figures which were showing as red, Will Maimaris said that there is a long time lag with the data which presents problems in tracking progress. The Haringey life expectancy has improved and overtaken the London average, though there are significant inequalities within the borough. Asked why the indicators life expectancy at birth is showing as red for men and green for women, Will Maimaris said that he would provide further details on this in writing. (ACTION)

34. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

- 6th January 2020 (6:30pm)
- 25th February 2020 (6:30pm)

CHAIR: Councillor Pippa Connor
Signed by Chair
Date

